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1. Membership
· David Ward, Chair(ex officio - Director of Teaching and Learning)
· Lisa Hinchliffe(ex officio - Coordinator of Information Literacy Services)
· Belinda Bolivar(ex officio - Library Assessment Specialist)
· Joe Lenkart- Area Studies Representative
· Matthew Roberts - Arts and Humanities Representative
· Evie Cordell - Central Public Services Representative
· Peg Burnette - Life Sciences Representative
· Becky Smith - Physical Sciences and Engineering Representative
· Chris Bailey - Social Sciences Representative
· Kristen Wilson - Special Collections Representative
· Rachael Johns - Technical Services Representative

2. Summary of Activities

Responding to information gathered from a series of town hall  style discussions, the UIUC Library’s Executive Council (EC) charged the formation of a “Teaching and Learning” task force. The group formed in the spring of 2021 and convened for its first meeting in February of 2022.  During its first meetings, that task force reviewed its objectives and ranked each according to need and ongoing library activities. To facilitate this process, the task force distributed a survey to each library division. The task forced analyzed the survey data to compile an inventory of UIUC Library instructional activities and draft a “Definition of Instruction,” which they used to scope subsequent work.

In the summer of 2022, the task force determined that it should prioritize charge elements related to assessment and professional development. A small group consulted professional library instruction standards and framework documents developed by ACRL and allied organizations to identify library instruction proficiencies. Informed by the subgroup’s findings, the task force divided into two larger subgroups: one to identify library instruction assessment needs and one to address professional development challenges and opportunities. The primary work of the task force shifted to the subgroups in Fall 2022, and the current progress of each group is discussed in the following sections.

3. Subgroup definitions and goals

A. Assessment Subgroup

The charge for the task force has two goals related to assessment:
· Identify metrics and methods to demonstrate how and where Library instruction makes an impact on student teaching and learning; 
· Coordinate with Library colleagues to develop a comprehensive teaching and learning assessment and reporting program connected to Library, campus, and professional structures (e.g. ARL/ACRL); 

The task force’s charge specifies that “in the first year the task force should investigate the impact of the building project on the provisions of teaching and learning services to undergraduate students.” Consequently, the group immediately completed this assignment.  Hosting conversations with leaders of first-year programs, the library’s assessment team, and division reps, the task force determined that the closure of the Undergraduate Library (UGL) did not reduce the number of library instruction sessions taught by library employees. However, UGL’s closure did reduce the number of teaching classrooms available to library employees, which complicated logistical efforts to schedule and lead instruction sessions. 

To measure the impact of these findings, the assessment group surveyed and hosted focus groups with library employees. The full findings and research tools used are presented in the Appendices. The survey received thirteen responses. The three focus groups had nearly twenty participants total. Several themes and recommendations emerged from analysis of the data.  

Summary of recommendations [source in brackets]:

1. [Focus Groups] Instructors should be involved in designing and testing teaching and learning spaces, as well as provide input on documentation for space usage.
2. [Focus Groups] The current mandatory onboarding for instructional spaces and meeting room should be updated to include content specific to the needs of instructors and event presenters.   
3. [Focus Groups] Classroom documentation should be updated with more specific step-by-step directions connected to teaching and presentation needs. 
4. [Focus Groups and Survey] An ergonomic assessment of each library teaching space should be conducted, resulting in recommendations to make teaching spaces both accessible and reasonably comfortable for instruction and learning. 
5. [Focus Groups and Survey] Portable and loanable technology, increased seating for events, as well as training in advanced room features, would broaden the range of instruction that library spaces can provide.
6. [Focus Groups] Creating spaces that are easy for students to find and having wayfinding signage for common classrooms.
7. [Focus Groups and Survey] Some instructors need spaces close to (or even in) their unit library so they can incorporate physical and online materials in the same session. 
8. [Focus Groups and Survey] Adopt a consistent scheduling system to book rooms across libraries and see availability of all library classrooms at a glance.
9. [Survey] Some unit libraries need more or customized horizontal spaces to incorporate collections and special materials for into teaching, and a projector so they can show materials online.
B. Professional Development Subgroup

From the task force’s charge, the team focused on goal 4:
· Coordinate with Library colleagues to identify needs for a professional development program; 

The team held a wide-ranging exploratory discussion of its scope and began to identify what to work on first. The group agreed to focus initially on the competencies document, working from the draft the task force developed. Jake MacGregor shared the supervisor competencies document his team created, and discussed the background on its creation and the philosophy of the document’s usage as a self-reflection tool. The group designed (see Appendices) a timeline with subtasks to outline major goals and milestones, and began work on a list of instruction scenarios to help identify areas of need for professional development.  The group anticipates distributing the final report on professional developmentneeds in late Summer of 2023. 

4. Plans for Year Two

The current subgroups persist through at least summer 2023. The Professional Development subgroup will proceed with their timeline. The Assessment subgroup will review the remaining goals from the Task Force charge related to assessment in Spring 2023 and select their next project(s) to pursue. The two groups will coordinate on potential overlaps and models of instruction to connect their work, such as the Professional Development group’s list of instruction scenarios.

5. Appendices

2022-2023 Timeline for Professional Development Subgroup
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Focus Group Summary Report

Executive Summary

The teaching and learning task force hosted focus groups in Fall 2022 to investigate library instructor needs for teaching and learning spaces within campus libraries. An open call for participation resulted in three total sessions. One session had two faculty instructors from different divisions, the other two sessions had faculty, APs, and graduate assistants who taught as part of the Composition I program. The results of the focus groups are suggestive, but not broadly representative, of instructor needs for teaching spaces.

Responses centered around the following themes:
1. Expanded support for hybrid teaching and presenting
2. Increase the availability of large, flexible teaching and presentation spaces in the Main Library
3. There have been more challenges with booking desired teaching spaces
4. Additional training in teaching-specific features of classrooms is desired
5. Better wayfinding for locating classrooms would benefit students and instructors
6. Library classrooms provide a smoother experience than campus classrooms 
7. Classroom ergonomics for instructors could be improved

Recommendations

Stakeholders – While some specific stakeholders are identified below, most of the needs revealed from the studies suggested that a combination of Library IT, Library Facilities, and instructors using teaching and learning spaces should all be involved in any implementation team appointed to follow up on the suggestions.  While not consulted under the scope of the task force, library staff involved in outreach, engagement, and professional development activities also use teaching and learning spaces, and may bring similar or related needs to any discussion of modifications or improvements to library classrooms.

1. Instructors should be involved in the design and testing of teaching and learning spaces, as well as providing input on documentation for using spaces.  
a. Action Items:
i. Identify broad stakeholders groups when designing or updating instruction room layout and design, including capacity, ergonomics and accessibility. 
ii. Create a training model for room use that combines expertise from users of the room and those who provide facility and IT support.
b. Resources and Timeframe
i. This is an ongoing priority. This recommendation applies to a variety of individuals involved in room design, including faculty and staff who design and lead teaching, facilities, and IT.
ii. This is an ongoing priority. Library IT and a team of representative users and instructors of teaching spaces should establish a regular review cycle for instruction room documentation.

2. The current mandatory onboarding for instructional spaces and meeting room should be updated to include content specific to the needs of instructors and event presenters.  
a. Action Items:
i. Identify owners and/or representative instructors for each teaching space, and connect them with Library IT and Facilities to assess the current state of room orientation needs.
ii. Design a regular review cycle for room orientation sessions between stakeholders in each teaching space.
b. Resources and Timeframe
i. This is a short-term priority.  An initial evaluation of orientation procedures would give a baseline for future updates.
ii. This is an ongoing priority. As features are added to rooms, and/or teaching practices change, a reassessment of the orientation training would help keep instructors up-to-date on how to best utilize each space.

3. Classroom documentation should be updated with more specific step-by-step directions connected to teaching and presentation needs. Guidance should be provided in multiple formats, including printed documentation in rooms, and online documentation (including videos) available as asynchronous refreshers.
a. Action Items:
i. Inventory current documentation for each teaching space, and make sure it is available in multiple accessible formats.  
ii. Produce summary handouts for teaching spaces which highlight the most important operational elements from the orientation training.
iii. Design a review cycle for documentation which includes identifying relevant stakeholders and assigning ownership for documentation updates.
b. Resources and Timeframe
i. This is a short-term priority.  The inventory should include allocating a repository for the most recent version of all documentation online (e.g., via Box).
ii. This is a short-term priority, with ongoing updates. Summary handouts should include a quick reference to the most used room features, rather than a comprehensive list of all room features.
iii. This is an ongoing priority.  Stakeholders from instructors, facilities, IT, and/or other relevant groups should design a regular evaluation plan for all documentation to ensure it is current with room use needs.

4. An ergonomic assessment of each library teaching space should be conducted, resulting in recommendations to make teaching spaces both accessible and reasonably comfortable.
a. Action items:
i. Conduct an initial ergonomic assessment of teaching spaces, based on the feedback of the task force report and additional consultation with stakeholders, as appropriate.
ii. Identify resources, personnel, and funding required to make updates based on the assessment.
b. Resources and Timeframe:
i. This is a short-term priority. Conducting an ergonomic assessment may, reveal the need for an ongoing review cycle to be sure teaching spaces remain accessible and ergonomically sound. Stakeholders include instructors utilizing the space, as well as individuals responsible for the procurement, setup, and maintenance of any furniture, technology, lighting, etc. in each classroom.
ii. This is a short- and long-term priority.  Some ergonomic improvements could be quickly and cheaply implemented (e.g, improving the tracking of the mouse in room 106 Main Library). Others will require significant investment of time, money, and the resources of Library Facilities and IT working with a representative group of instructors.

5. Portable and loanable technology, increased seating for events, as well as training in advanced room features, would help broaden the range of instruction that can be provided in library spaces. Examples include document cameras for incorporating print materials across instructional spaces, and training in hybrid presentation features.  
a. Action Items:
i. Inventory technology needs for instructors across teaching environments, from office spaces, to classrooms, to unit libraries.
ii. Identify additional training and support needs for any new or enhanced technology recommended from the inventory process.
b. Resources and Timeframe
i. This is a short-term priority. An inventory should include relevant stakeholders from classroom instructors to individuals responsible for the procurement, setup, and maintenance of any furniture, technology, lighting, etc. in each classroom.
ii. This is a medium to long-term priority. Acquiring new technology requires funding and staff support, as well as the enhancement or evolution of existing service models for instructors to access shared or loanable technology.

6. Identify methods to improve the ease of booking spaces, and the identifiability of spaces which meet specific teaching parameters. Rooms should be available up to a year in advance, and booking systems should connect with directions to the space, inventories of technology, seating, and accessible accommodations, and other features helpful for connecting the right space for each class.
a. Action Items:
i. Assess and identify desired features of a classroom booking system specific to instruction and compare those features to existing booking mechanisms (LibCal, Outlook, etc.).
ii. Assess the viability of using a single booking mechanism across teaching spaces.
iii. Recommend a booking solution for library classrooms which aligns with the assessment’s findings.
b. Resources and Timeframe
· i,ii,iii – All of the action items are a medium-term priority. They should be performed by a group of stakeholders and vetted widely. Implementations of identified solutions may require retraining and/or changes in process in order to provide as much information as possible to enable a smoother booking experience.

Detailed Feedback

1. Expanded support for hybrid teaching and presenting
There is a need for more spaces with hybrid teaching capabilities, as well as increased technology and training to support hybrid presentations. Some spaces have capabilities for hybrid meetings, presentations, and workshops, but the audio and video quality for remote participants does not always produce an equivalent experience. Room 106, for example, has microphones and PTZ cameras, but presenters sound muffled online, which can add an additional challenge for non-native speakers. Also, the cameras tend to be set at a wide-angle view, which makes it hard to see speakers clearly.  An additional desired feature is availability and training to use live translation software for Zoom presentations to international audiences.

2. Increase the availability of large, flexible teaching and presentation spaces in the Main Library
Some participants would like more spaces for presentations to groups of 40 or more. There was interest in spaces like Room 106, as well as increased access to spaces that can host larger groups (40-100 people) for workshops and events. Spaces which can be booked for half- and full days are also desired. Larger spaces should have flexible seating, room dividers, communal spaces, and other options to accommodate a variety of session styles (e.g. small group, lecture, panel presentation, hands-on work, etc.).  The laptop cart in Room 106 receives regular use and having laptops that could be used across multiple teaching spaces would be helpful for larger sessions.  Some types of instruction also require the incorporation of collections and would benefit from document cameras and related technology.

3. There have been more challenges with booking desired teaching spaces
Instructors anticipate and communicate with campus instructors to request sessions early as the most desired teaching spaces are booked up mid-semester. Library instructors and campus instructors have preferences for specific spaces. The ACES 509 classroom, for example, is less-desired for some instructors because students have a hard time finding the space arriving to class on-time. This is especially challenging for freshmen unfamiliar with campus.  

For some larger, multi-day or multi-week presentations and workshops, it would be helpful for spaces to be available for booking up to one year in advance.

4. Additional training in teaching-specific features of classrooms is desired
The initial, mandated training covers some helpful topics, but many room and technology features specific to teaching could be covered in more detail. Robust, instruction-specific, backup documentation could be provided in teaching spaces.  Participants noted that written guidelines in classrooms would be helpful refreshers for the initial space orientation content. Additionally, some of the teaching specific uses of the room (laptops, Zoom, camera, and microphone use) required follow up training provided at the unit level. An updated training program informed by the past semester’s experiences using ACES 509 and Main Library 106 and 314 would be helpful. Some instructors want to bring complementary technology (software or hardware) to incorporate into specific sessions and to be trained to incorporate their tech into the room’s existing features. 

5. Better wayfinding for locating classrooms would benefit students and instructors
The signage in library buildings could be improved, and guides like the videos showing how to get to spaces could be expanded and marketed more broadly. Participants noted that students had trouble finding spaces within Library buildings, which created tardiness and frustration. Often, library instruction introduces first-year students to library spaces, so it is important to have a positive first impression. This was true of multiple spaces, with most comments about Main Library 106 and 314, and ACES 509.  Better signage by building entrances and near the actual classrooms could help. Some participants noted that they created videos showing how to get to a classroom, and that more marketing of the videos on the website and through communications with campus instructors might improve the findability of teaching spaces.

6. Library classrooms provide a smoother experience than campus classrooms
A few participants taught in campus classrooms and preferred the layout and technology available in library classrooms. Participants who had taught in campus classrooms noted that the technology and room setups varied considerably. They were often cramped and awkward to navigate. The technology available was not as robust as library spaces, and the positioning of screens and keyboards to control presentations was cumbersome. Participants generally preferred teaching in library classrooms. 

7. Classroom ergonomics could be improved
Participants identified multiple ergonomic issues with rooms, including the placement of video screens, height of tables, podiums, and cameras, and alignment of student seating relative to instructors identified. Participants noted that the tracking of the mouse in Room 106 was so bad that it visibly slowed down teaching and was a source of frustration for instructors. Instructor stations did not accommodate a wide range of body sizes and styles and were not sufficiently adjustable. Classroom screens in Library 106 were awkward for instructors to see while teaching and in Library 314 some seats have students sitting with their backs to instructors. The furniture placement in some rooms also made it difficult for instructors to walk and work individually with students or small groups.

Focus Group Questions

Warm Up

1. What is your position? 
2. What do you teach? 
3. Do you teach alone or with others?

Instructional Room Booking

1. Were there spaces available to teach classes (in person, Zoom, etc.)? 
2. What criteria do you use when choosing a space for instruction?
3. Please describe your experiences booking an instruction space?
a. Was it difficult to find a space? Was it difficult to find a time that worked?
b. Who chose the instructional space(s) you used in the University Library?	
4. Did you face any difficulties or changes to modality, if you did not get the room that you needed/wanted?	
a. Did you have to switch to asynchronous because you could not find a room?

Instructional Room Training

1. How well were you able to use the technology in the spaces? 
2. Do you feel like you received adequate training to use the technology in the spaces where you taught? To use the mobile teaching units?
3. Was there something that you would like to learn more about after using these spaces?

Teaching in Instructional Spaces (In-person and virtual)

1. What features (furniture, technology, etc.) in the spaces where you taught were most beneficial?  
2. Did the rooms have all the technology and equipment that you required?
3. What challenges did you encounter with teaching in the spaces you used?
4. Were there sufficient resources available for teaching in person? Hybrid? Virtual?
5. What feedback did you get from students about the spaces where you taught?
6. How could the spaces where you taught be improved for your next use?

Survey Summary Report

Executive Summary

The teaching and learning task force conducted a survey in Fall 2022 to investigate library instructor needs for teaching and learning spaces within campus libraries. Thirteen individuals responded, including eleven faculty/staff and two graduate assistants. Responses were summarized and anonymized for the report.

Themes from the Survey

1. Increase in spaces that can accommodate large class sizes, are centrally located, and are easy for students to find. 
·  Install better wayfinding signage for common classrooms (most of the larger classrooms have been hard for students to find). 
2. Increase in spaces close to an instructor’s unit library so they can incorporate physical and online materials in the same session
3. Technology: computers that work; monitors that students and instructors can see (multiple monitors is best); set-ups that are convenient for virtual classes; having updated technology - most impressed with 509 set-up but location is hard to find. 
4. Increase in flexible seating/seating that allows for instructors to walk around and help students.
5. Adopt a consistent scheduling system to book rooms across libraries and see availability of all library classrooms at a glance.
6. Some unit libraries need more or customized spaces to incorporate collections and special materials into teaching, and a projector so they can show materials online.

Recommendations:

Short Term: 
1. Install better wayfinding signage to classrooms (especially the large ones)
2. Update directions to classrooms and make instructors aware of these directions they can send to students
3. Look into using only one system to book classroom spaces
4. Make sure that camera angles are not at uncomfortable angles for speakers for virtual sessions
Medium Term:
1. Provide more flexible seating in existing classrooms
2. Update technology so that there are multiple monitors that both the class and instructor can easily see
3. Update technology so there are more spaces that are equipped for virtual/zoom programs 
Long Term:
1. Create more large classrooms that can fit many people with flexible seating, preferably in central location
2. Investigate needs for unit libraries to have classroom spaces or technologies near their physical collections.

Survey Questions: 

1. What is your role?
2. What rooms have you used for your instruction?
3. What types of instruction do you normally teach?
4. What was the class format?
5. If you were using this space for a hybrid or remote class, were all of the participants able to see and hear the instructors?
6. Do you feel you were able to effectively teach using this space(s)? Why or why not?
7. Are the classroom spaces you use in a convenient location for your sessions? Please Explain.
8. What features, improvements or enhancements would make library instruction spaces better for your teaching needs?
9. What has your experience been like booking spaces for instruction?
10. What made you choose this space for your instruction?
11. Did you have to change anything in your lessons based on the room you booked? If this is a class you taught prior to the 2022-2023 school year, did you have to change anything because of the space or timing that was impacted by the building project?
12. What features or aspects of a learning space are the most important for your class?
13. Is there a space on campus that you prefer to teach in? If so, which room and why do you prefer that space?
14. Would you host another class in this space?
15. Is there anything else you wish to share with us?
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